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BOARD OF GARRETT COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
PUBLIC MEETING 

December 20, 2011 
 
IN ATTENDANCE   Chairman James M. Raley 
      Commissioner Gregan T. Crawford 
  Commissioner Robert G. Gatto 
 

County Administrator R. Lamont Pagenhardt 
  

ADMINISTRATIVE SESSION 
 

1. The Board of County Commissioners discussed countywide zoning.  John Nelson, Director, 
Department of Planning and Land Development and James Hinebaugh, Director, Department of 
Economic Development was also in attendance.    Chairman Raley requested historical 
information on zoning discussions on what authority zoning can and cannot do and Mr. Nelson 
provided this to the Board.  Chairman Raley suggested that the Board develop a draft Zoning 
Ordinance internally to be inclusive of all provisions for zoning, conduct work sessions with staff 
to finalize language for inclusion, have the final draft made available for public review, include 
the Planning Commission’s participation and input, and schedule a public hearing to receive 
public commentary solely on the draft Zoning Ordinance document.  Commissioner Crawford 
and Commissioner Gatto agreed to this proposal.   
 

2. Mr. Pagenhardt presented a letter from the United States Geological Survey (USGS) relative to 
Casselman River stream flow monitoring.   Mr. Nelson was in attendance for this session. 
Recently the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) discontinued streamflow 
monitoring to which the Board of County Commissioners questioned this decision and USGS has 
informed the Board that a continuation of this monitoring by funding the annual matching 
supplement for $7,175 is requested.  (USGS would be the funding partner with Garrett County – 
in the past MDE was this funding associate).  Chairman Raley noted that a continuation of 
funding would be prudent with the potential for Marcellus Shale natural gas extraction and 
entered a motion.  Commissioner Gatto and Commissioner Crawford agreed to this motion. 
 

3. The Board of County Commissioners, Mr. Pagenhardt; Wendy Yoder, Director, Department of 
Financial Services; and Scott Weeks, Assistant Director, Department of Financial Services 
discussed a number of financial and budgetary topics in preparation for this issue on the Public 
Meeting Agenda.   This discussion included financial dialog on the Board of Education 5-Year 
Plan. 
 

4. Mr. Pagenhardt presented a letter from the Maryland Department of Agriculture on gypsy moth 
suppression funding.   Ms. Yoder and Mr. Weeks were in attendance for this session.   The Board 
will take this matter under advisement to include a review by Maryland Extension Service and 
secure a determination by January 15, 2012. 
 

5. Mr. Pagenhardt reviewed a request for funding from HART for Animals to be directed to 
medication costs.  Ms. Yoder and Mr. Weeks were in attendance for this session.  The Board 
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agreed to an appropriation from the special allocation fund of $3,000 which is consistent with 
funding for Fiscal Year 2011. 
 

6. Mr. Pagenhardt presented a letter from HART for Animals in which a waiver of water and sewer 
connection fees was requested.  Linda Lindsey, Director, Department of Public Utilities was in 
attendance for this session.  The Board will review this request prior to making a decision.   
 

Later on this date, the Board of County Commissioners unanimously agreed not to approve this 
waiver.  Mr. Pagenhardt will send notification of this decision to HART for Animals. 
 

7. The Board of County Commissioners, on a motion by Chairman Raley, which was seconded by 
Commissioner Crawford, and made unanimous by Commissioner Gatto, re-appointed Bradley 
Frantz to the Region I Emergency Medical Services Region I Advisory Council.   An official letter 
of appointment will be sent to Mr. Frantz under the signature of Chairman Raley. 
 

8. Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) presented an update on a new Flood Insurance 
Study and Flood Insurance Rate Map panels to the Board of County Commissioners. 

 
PUBLIC SESSION 

 

CALL TO ORDER OF PUBLIC SESSION 
 

PRAYER & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

1. Additions/deletions to Public Meeting Agenda.  Mr. Pagenhardt indicated there were no 
additions or deletions to the Public Meeting Agenda for December 20, 2011.   Mr. Pagenhardt 
also noted matters to be discussed during the administrative session on this date.  

 
2. Chairman Raley noted the change in chairmanship for the next 1 year period. 

 

3. The Board of County Commissioners, on a motion by Commissioner Crawford, which was 
seconded by Commissioner Gatto, and made unanimous by Chairman Raley, approved the 
Public Meeting Minutes for December 6, 2011 and Administrative Session Minutes of December 
13, 2011. 

 
4. The Purchasing Department presented the following recommendations of bid award to the 

Board of County Commissioners: 
 

a) Request for Proposals – Aviation Consulting Services – Garrett County Airport (RFP 
#11-1101).   The Board, on a motion by Commissioner Gatto, which was seconded 
by Commissioner Crawford, and made unanimous by Chairman Raley, approved a 
bid award to CDI – Infrastructure, LLC dba L.R. Kimball.  Cost proposal will be 
reviewed by a third party consultant for certification of a “fair and equitable” cost 
on an on-call basis. 

b) Contract Extension – Audit Services.  The Board, on a motion Commissioner Gatto, 
which was seconded by Commissioner Crawford, and made unanimous by Chairman 
Raley, approved to a contract extension to Rodeheaver & Associates, P.C. for 
$103,550.  The contract will begin January 1, 2012 through December 31, 2012 and 
all future renewal options for this contract will have been exercised.   
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5. The Board of County Commissioners, Mr. Pagenhardt and Ms. Yoder presented a briefing on 
budgetary and financial matters.   This briefing included a historical summary of funding to the 
Board of Education.  Chairman Raley had requested this update/summary pursuant to the 
announcement by the Board of Education’s 5 Year Plan that included the closure of elementary 
schools over a 5 year period.  This Financial Summary is included as Exhibit 1 to these public 
meeting minutes. 

 
6. The Board of County Commissioners presented their 2012 Legislative List to Senator George 

Edwards and Delegate Wendell Beitzel.   Chairman Raley also mentioned public school funding 
and elk harvest reintroduction in Garrett County.  The List is attached as Exhibit 2 to these public 
meeting minutes.  (It should be noted that Chairman Raley and Commissioner Gatto agreed to 
Item #6 on the Legislative List.  Commissioner Crawford voted in opposition to this item). 
 
Public commentary was received from the following parties: 
 

a) Garrett County Liquor Control Board presented 3 legislative requests.   The Board 
was in agreement with these legislative requests. 

b) Garrett County Snowdrifters requested legislation to change Maryland Code 25-102 
which states -Powers of local authorities.  (a)  Enumeration of powers. The 
provisions of the Maryland Vehicle Law do not prevent a local authority, in the 
reasonable exercise of its police power, from exercising the following powers as to 
highways under its jurisdiction:  (14)  (i) Except in Garrett County, designating a 
certain portion of highways or roadways upon which snowmobiles may travel for 
the sole purpose of gaining access to snowmobile trails which have been designated 
by the Department of Natural Resources. However, only those highways and 
roadways which divide snowmobile trails and which would otherwise obstruct direct 
access between snowmobile trails may be so designated; and   (ii) In Garrett County, 
permitting a person to cross a highway or roadway on a snowmobile at a right angle, 
and designating a certain portion of highways or roadway upon which snowmobiles 
may travel for the sole purpose of gaining access to snowmobile trails which have 
been  designated by the Department of Natural Resources.   The Board will take this 
matter under advisement. 

c) Citizen Shale presented a proposal on what they believe are potential liability and 
protection registry for natural gas extraction referred to as Fair Energy Leasing 
Legislation.   Many of the concerns Citizen Shale has and the requirements of 
proposed legislation already exist.  Mr. Pagenhardt has conveyed a summary of this 
to Citizen Shale.  

d) Garrett County Education Association UniServ Director Evan West provided his 
opinion on a number of issues relative to funding of public education. 

e) Michael Bell voiced his opinion on potential tax increases and other matters. 
f) DeCorsey Bolden voiced his opinion on reinstituting the beer tax and mentioned 

Marcellus Shale State tax on natural gas extraction. 
g) Paul Roberts spoke on matters relative to natural gas extraction in Garrett County. 
h) Dona Alvarez spoke on other matters relative to natural gas extraction regulations. 

 

7. Public Commentary.   None on this date. 
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8. Carol Riley-Alexander, Executive Assistant to the Board of County Commissioners and County     
Administrator, reviewed the meeting and committee schedule for the forthcoming weeks. 
 

Attest:      By Order of the Board, 
 
_______________________________  _______________________________ 
R. Lamont Pagenhardt,    James M. Raley, Chairman 
County Administrator    Board of County Commissioners  
  
_____________ 
Date       
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